
Thunder  –  April  12,  2000
(2015  Redo):  A  Clip  From
Earlier In The Future
Thunder
Date:  April 12, 2000
Location: World Arena, Colorado Springs, Colorado
Attendance: 3,118
Commentators: Bobby Heenan, Mike Tenay, Tony Schiavone

Now this is the interesting show for me as Monday was all about setting
up this new world. This show is the first time where we get to see how
things are going to work under the Russo and Bischoff regime. I thought
Monday’s show was a disaster so maybe things can pick up tonight. Let’s
get to it.

We open with a long recap of Monday, which still doesn’t explain why the
Hummer is now white.

Russo and Bischoff arrived in a Porsche earlier today.

Opening sequence.

There’s a new set, which is just a big video screen instead of the old
Thunder logo.

Tony welcomes us to the second show of the Russo/Bischoff Era. Something
else about this: Russo and Bischoff are billed as writers, which would
mean that there is probably a group of bosses above them. Instead though,
all you hear about is how they’re running things now. As usual, the more
you think about this story, the less sense it makes.

Here are Russo/Bischoff and the New Blood with Bischoff saying what a
great night “last night” was. Bischoff gets right to the destruction of
Hollywood Hogan with Kidman being very pleased with Monday’s results.
Russo, with Flair’s watch around his neck on a chain, says the crowd is
so loud that it reminds him of New York, but this town sucks. He keeps up
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the “last night was awesome” trend and proclaims himself the bat man of
WCW due to knocking out Flair.

Shane says he’s been calling Flair out for years and now Ric has finally
taken the bait. That right there is a better explanation than anything we
got on Monday. Bischoff promises new champions across the board on
Sunday. As for tonight, Jeff Jarrett and Diamond Dallas Page have the
night off. Kimberly on the other hand is going to be in action against
Madusa.

This brings out Page, who says he can deal with whatever problem Bischoff
has with him anytime. Kimberly isn’t a part of it though and Page would
love to fight Bischoff instead. Eric says not so fast because he’s more
interested in seeing what Kimberly wears to the ring tonight. Page goes
after him but Bam Bam Bigelow attacks from behind because Bam Bam Bigelow
is New World Order. Yeah I know they’re calling it the New Blood but it’s
the NWO. And not the Harris Twins version. The Millionaires Club comes in
and it’s a huge fight until security breaks it up.

Tony actually tells us about some of Sunday’s card with a suicide six man
elimination tag. What is suicidal about it? Nothing of course but
alliteration is good. As for the Tag Team Titles, we’re having a
tournament including the Mamalukes, Harlem Heat, Buff Bagwell/Shane
Douglas and Team Package.

There’s also going to be a tournament for the US Title. There are six
unnamed men in the tournament so far with Sid and Sting facing three men
in individual handicap matches for the final two spots. The Hardcore
Title match will be determined later tonight. You can now say that WCW
threw a pay per view card together in two and a half minutes, save for
the World Title match, which was determined in about ten minutes of
“action” on Monday.

Chris Candido/Juventud Guerrera/The Artist vs. Shannon Moore/Crowbar/Lash
Leroux

These are the six men in the Cruiserweight Title match on Sunday. Shannon
dives through the falling confetti to dropkick Artist and everyone comes
into the ring, plus a beach ball thrown in by a fan. Candido powerbombs



Lash down but we need to look at David Flair dancing in front of Paisley.
Daffney literally gives him the hook (between the legs) to drag him away.

It’s off to Juvy for some right hands to Shannon as this is more coherent
than I was expecting. Shannon comes back with a big Fameasser and brings
in Crowbar, who drops himself on the mat a few times. A very spinning
headscissors puts Crowbar on the floor where he has a quick fight with
David due to reasons of insanity. Candido dives onto both of them as Tony
admits there was no wrestling on Monday. Lash and Juvy follow with dives
of their own until Shannon busts out a top rope Asai moonsault to put all
of them down.

Shannon and Crowbar get in a fight (they’re teammates, but can you blame
them for forgetting that in a match like this?), followed by Daffney
taking Helms (not in the match) down with a hurricanrana. The Juvy Driver
gets two on Crowbar and a double DDT puts him down again. Artist breaks
up Candido’s (his partner) cover though, followed by Artist giving
Candido the jumping DDT. Crowbar’s sitout gordbuster is enough to pin
Candido.

Rating: B. Enjoy this one, as I don’t think you’re going to see anything
close to this entertaining all night long. Or all month long more than
likely. This was the kind of insanity that the division was lacking for
so long with the Artist on top and it was nice to have a throwback to the
good old days.

Page says Kimberly vs. Madusa isn’t happening but he’d love to bang
Bigelow.

Russo and Bischoff come in to see Harlem Heat and ask them to take Sid
out tonight. Why don’t they just write Sid out if the writers are all
powerful? I guess this is supposed to be a real beatdown?

Ready to Rumble premiere video?

Curt Hennig jumps Shawn Stasiak.

Harlem Heat vs. Sid Vicious

This is Sid’s qualifying match. So did Russo and Bischoff think Harlem



Heat was going to lay down for him when they wanted Sid taken out? Sid
fights off Big T. and Stevie at first but stops to go after J. Biggs,
allowing the two of them to totally miss a double bicycle kick. A double
flapjack drops Sid again and Cash adds a splash for two. Tony: “THAT’S
INCREDIBLE!” Booker comes in and attacks Harlem Heat, meaning him acting
as a heel on Monday is already forgotten. The Millennium Bomb ends
Stevie.

The Wall comes in with a chair and knocks out Sid. We cut to an annoyed
Russo and Bischoff, with the latter coming out and giving the win to
Harlem Heat via DQ. Therefore, Sid isn’t in the tournament. The
announcers now tell us that it was a No DQ match, which really should
have been mentioned earlier but I doubt they knew when the match started.

Jimmy Hart is looking for Bischoff.

Bischoff could be found in the New Blood locker room yelling at Booker.

Total Package vs. Shane Douglas

Luger has his music back and Shane fails at jumping him during the
entrances. Page vs. Bigelow is confirmed for tonight as we continue the
booking on the fly idea. Luger stomps him down but Shane grabs the belly
to belly. In ECW it wins World Titles but here it’s a transitional move
so Shane can get slammed off the top. They head outside with Luger
hitting his clothesline (I’ll put the over under at four in this match)
Back in and the referee gets bumped, allowing Shane to kick Luger low.
Cue Flair to chop Shane and hit him low as well, setting up the Torture
Rack for the win.

Rating: D+. So two weeks ago Luger and Flair were heels but now a story
wide angle has turned them face. That comes off as lazy writing to me as
I’m really having issues wanting to cheer for Luger for being an old rich
guy who is putting in the same effort he has for years now. But at least
he has his music back.

Bischoff blows Jimmy Hart off.

Later tonight it’s Flair vs. Buff Bagwell. If Luger interferes, Team



Package is suspended for six months.

The announcer jabber for a bit before giving us a camera angle from
inside Hogan’s limo when it was crushed by the Hummer. Thankfully they
point out that it was a security camera, but unfortunately they don’t
explain why it was pointed out the window. Hogan is going to be
hospitalized for two weeks, meaning he gets to miss another major pay per
view. That’s probably a good thing actually.

Jimmy Hart calls Bischoff out for an explanation of what he did to Hogan.
Instead Kidman charges to the ring and beats Hart up. Jimmy gets a red NB
spray painted on him for good measure.

Kimberly tells Page that she’s fighting tonight. Kimberly: “Be positive.”
Page: “OF WHAT???”

Scott Steiner vs. Booker vs. The Wall vs. Vampiro vs. Kidman vs. The Cat

This is a Colorado Collision match between the six men already in the US
Title tournament. Two men start and another is added every minute with
pins or submissions for eliminations. Ignore the fact that these people
are all stable mates, save for maybe Booker. Booker and Wall get things
going with the big man getting kicked in the face a few times. The Book
End sets up the ax kick and a Spinarooni but Wall pops up.

Cat comes in at about 55 seconds to kick Booker over the top, allowing
Wall to chokeslam him through a table. Cat wants both guys counted
out…..and that’s exactly what happens. With nothing left to do, Cat
dances to fill in time. The camera goes wide to show the next entrant
running down to the ring before realizing that it’s a medic to check on
Booker.

Why Wall is down from chokeslamming someone isn’t clear but Steiner comes
in to beat down the Cat. He actually fights back and drops Steiner as
Kidman and Torrie come out, but Kidman doesn’t want to get in. Steiner
suplexes Cat out of his shoes so Kidman can slide in and steal a pin.
That’s fine with Steiner who drops him across the top rope. A belly to
belly superplex eliminates Kidman and it’s Vampiro to complete the field.
Sting runs in and gives Vampiro the Death Drop though, setting up the



Recliner and the win for Steiner.

Rating: D. As usual, what started with an interesting idea gets bogged
down by overbooking and allegedly cute ideas instead of letting them
wrestle. You really shouldn’t have five people eliminated in less than
six minutes, at least not if you want these guys to be taken seriously.

Team Package isn’t worried and Flair is still dressed in top fashion.

Kimberly vs. Madusa

Kimberly looks GREAT here, rocking some DX colors in what is probably an
inside joke that no one but Bischoff and Russo get or find funny. Madusa
shoves her down in the corner to start and asks why Kimberly wants to do
this. Page quickly comes in and saves his wife before giving Madusa a
pretty unnecessary Diamond Cutter. This was a thinly veiled excuse to
have Kimberly in a tiny outfit.

This Week in WCW Motorsports.

Brian Knobbs/Fit Finlay vs. Meng/Hugh Morrus vs. Terry Funk/Norman Smiley

Hardcore three way tag with the winning team facing off for the Hardcore
Title on Sunday. I’ve heard worse ideas. Meng and Knobbs fight to the
floor as Tony tries to keep track of the teams. There are three separate
fights going on here and I’m not even going to try to call anything
outside of high spots.

Morrus puts Smiley on a table near the stage but misses a dive and
crashes instead. Meng and Knobbs go to the concession area for the normal
food spots but Meng stops to spear a Goldberg cardboard cutout. Why a
cardboard cutout was there isn’t clear but whatever. They fight outside
with Knobbs being thrown over a balcony of unknown height. After a quick
look at Funk and Finlay fighting at ringside, we see Smiley vs. Morrus in
the back with Norman being slammed on concrete.

The announcers say this is about impressing Russo and Bischoff because
titles mean nothing at this point. Norman gets thrown into the mouth of a
tiger helmet, which I believe is a prop for the hockey team. Back in the
arena, Finlay DDTs Funk on the exposed concrete. Funk shrugs it off and



throws Fit through a table in the corner before piledriving him onto the
broken wood. Cue Dustin Rhodes for Shattered Dreams on Funk. Dustin and
Fit go outside to set up a table but here’s Norman Smiley to steal the
pin on his own partner. Sure why not.

Rating: C+. As insane as this was and as dumb as the ending was (and as
repetitive as this show has been with all the wild brawls and multi-man
matches), this was actually entertaining. They made it feel like a wild
fight instead of something calm and structured which is always
appreciated. Good stuff here and I like the stipulation instead of just
another tournament or six way match on Sunday.

The bosses tell the Villanos to destroy Sting.

We see a clip of Jeff Jarrett pretending to be a Villano and guitarring
Sting from earlier in the future. Oh you don’t remember that happening?
That’s because WCW screwed up the production and aired part of the show
out of order. I thought I had a bad copy of the show but I looked up live
reports from 2000 and it aired out of order on the original broadcast.

For all of the people who say it was a shame WCW went out of business
(and I agree on some levels, especially for the wrestlers who worked hard
but were stuck under a glass ceiling), this is the kind of thing its
detractors point to. With all the money they had, no one could watch a
two hour show and make sure it was in the right order? A college intern
could do that and point out this kind of a mistake, but here it is on
national TV, two days into their big reboot. There’s bad wrestling and
writing, but this is pure incompetence.

So anyway, Jarrett is in the back with Gene and threatens to slap the
liver spots off of him before he wins the title on Sunday.

David Arquette is here.

Ric Flair vs. Buff Bagwell

Flair is in street clothes. Bagwell hammers him down to start but Flair
fires off chops in the corner. Tony talks about which teams the fans have
aligned themselves with, which makes me wonder who I’m supposed to be



cheering for. The old guys who hold down talent should be villains but
the New Blood keep cheating and work for the evil bosses. Oh right:
shades of gray. They fight to the floor and a fan dressed as Sting jumps
the barricade and beats on Flair with a ball bat for the DQ.

Rating: D-. Yay for Russo getting a major spot instead of Vampiro, who
was the one feuding with Flair before the reboot. That’s the power of
writing the shows I guess, because we really don’t know much about Russo
other than he’s few New York and likes the young guys. Why he’s going
after Flair isn’t really clear but why let that stop him?

Sting vs. Los Villanos

Gee I wonder what’s going to happen. Nothing probably, because WCW just
lets that kind of nonsense happen. Sting has to beat all three, unlike
Sid earlier. He cleans house to start and pins two Villanos in about
thirty seconds with a double Scorpion Death Drop. There goes the referee,
allowing the remaining Villano to hit Sting low a few times. It’s guitar
time and Villano unmasks as Jeff Jarrett. I’m not going to bother with
the mock shock and awe because it’s too pathetic to make fun of. Cue Page
with a Diamond Cutter, giving Sting the pin.

Rating: D. You could see Russo as Sting during this match, meaning they
edited the show out of order. Why? The two matches airing in either order
doesn’t change anything so why mess with it? My guess is someone meddling
in something they had no business being involved in and causing this kind
of screwup.

Bam Bam Bigelow vs. Diamond Dallas Page

Bigelow stomps him down to start but Page throws him into the corner for
rights and lefts. The discus lariat gets two on Bam Bam but he comes back
with a Samoan drop for two. We hit the reverse chinlock before the top
rope headbutt to the back gets two. An attempt at a Diamond Cutter is
countered into a ref bump but Page avoids another headbutt. The Diamond
Cutter connects on the second attempt but Bischoff comes out and stops
his count at two. Cue Jarrett with the guitar to knock Page out. Tony:
“This is not good for Page.”



Rating: D+. Yeah whatever. The psychology made sense as Bigelow (you
know, the nearly fifteen year veteran who is now New Blood. I’d love to
hear about him being held down) went after Page’s eternally injured ribs
and back but the ending was very predictable, as always in this era.

Speaking of not good, David Arquette jumps the barricade and gets beaten
up with security nowhere in sight. The Stroke puts Arquette down and
here’s Kanyon to beat Jarrett up but Bischoff chairs him down. Page gets
spray painted to end the show. They’re not even trying to hide the NWO
stuff at this point.

Oh and no word on if Brian Knobbs died when he was backdropped off a
balcony, possibly dropping thirty feet onto concrete. Bischoff’s run-in
was more important.

Overall Rating: C+. If you ignore the horrible production error, the
constant run-in finishes and all the sucking up to Russo and Bischoff,
this was actually a heck of a show and the best Thunder in a long time.
The wrestling was good to quite good and they basically put together the
entire card for Sunday in one night. That’s quite the task but they
pulled it off here. Not bad.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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John Cena Possibly Injured At
House Show
http://www.wrestlingrumors.net/john-cena-potentially-injured-d
uring-wwe-live-event-on-friday-night/40780/

 

This one doesn’t sound that serious, but not doing the post
match stuff isn’t a good sign.  At least he was able to finish
the match.  There’s a good chance he won’t be on Raw though
and that’s fine considering Seth has a second opponent for the
pay per view.

Happy Birthday Nitro!
The show is twenty years old today and dear goodness that
makes my world feel like it’s crashing down around me.

 

Methinks you all might want to check out my e-books on Monday
Nitro, including (click on the links):

Complete  1995/1996

Complete 1997

First Half of 1998 (Includes the first half of Thunder 1998)
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Smackdown  –  September  3,
2015:  I  Approve  Of  These
Developments
Smackdown
Date:  September 3, 2015
Location: American Airlines Arena, Miami, Florida
Commentators: Rich Brennan, Jerry Lawler, Jimmy Uso

This seems like it’s going to be another midcard heavy episode as the
main event players, save for the champion, who is arguably the lowest of
the three people involved in the story, who is known to slum it here on
Smackdown. The only major event announced is Lana and Dolph Ziggler
appearing on MizTV. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Here’s New Day to continue their SAVE THE TABLES campaign. Woods: “A
table is a terrible thing to waste.” Kofi calls tables the backbone of
human achievement and thinks we wouldn’t be here without hard working
tables. The pilgrims and Indians had the first Thanksgiving at a table.
The Declaration of Independence was written on a table. Walter Cronkite
announced the moon landing while sitting at a table. Above all that
though: New Day signed their WWE contracts at a table. Kofi: “I remember
that!”

The Dudleyz don’t respect tables but we can all change that. A Save-The-
Tables clap starts up but here are the Dudleyz to interrupt. We see a
clip of Woods going through a table and Bubba says history is going to
repeat itself. This brings out the Prime Time Players who say the Dudleyz
have to earn their keep. You mean like by beating the champs a few days
ago? Bubba says they’re here to put people through tables and win
championships. Titus has two tickets to send them back to Dudleyville and
it’s time for a match.

Dudley Boyz vs. Prime Time Players
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New Day is on commentary and Woods wants to know why Titus wants to send
the Dudleyz back to where they live. That’s not a great gift. D-Von slams
Young down and hits that twisting elbow to the jaw of his. A lot of trash
is talked and it’s time for a break. Back with Big E. doing his reporter
voice as it’s off to Bubba vs. Young. Woods only sees half of Bubba due
to all the camouflage and calls the Dudleyz table poachers. Soon New Day
will have heavy heads because they’ll be wearing the crown that makes
them the greatest of all time.

The reverse 3D gets two on Young but he enziguris Bubba for a breather.
New Day starts a SAVE THE TABLES dance as Titus comes in off the hot tag.
Titus cleans house as Woods describes him as a German Sheppard that ate
too many stale potato chips. Bubba elbows O’Neil in the jaw and it’s 3D
for the pin at 9:07.

Rating: C. New Day continues to be one of the most entertaining things
WWE has come up with in years. The key thing to their comedy: it’s
clearly not scripted. It’s obviously the three of them just riffing on
what they’re seeing and having fun with it, which makes the whole thing
that much funnier. The match itself was fine too as the story is simple
yet effective. That’s often better than something in depth where things
get too bogged down by ideas.

Kofi slaps D-Von in the back of the head as New Day leaves.

Post break it’s time for a New Day trombone dance party, but Renee Young
tells them they’re facing Roman Reigns and Dean Ambrose tonight. Woods
immediately plays a sad note on the trombone.

Stardust vs. Neville

No match as the Ascension of all people jump Neville during his entrance.
Stardust says Neville is flying too close to the sun and the Ascension
are the new conniving cohorts. The Fall of Man leaves Neville laying.
Welcome to the Cosmic Wasteland. I heartily approve of this development.

Cesaro is talking about his match with Sheamus tonight when Sheamus
interrupts. Tonight, Cesaro will be good but not good enough, just like
always as he disappoints the Cesaro section one more time. Cesaro’s big



comeback: Sheamus does look stupid up close.

Sheamus vs. Cesaro

Cesaro has taped up ribs from going into the announcers’ table on Monday.
Sheamus bails to the floor to start and tells the fans that he doesn’t
look stupid. It’s quickly back inside with Cesaro clotheslining him down
and MESSING WITH THE MOHAWK. A suplex drops Sheamus with the ribs having
no sign of injury whatsoever. Sheamus sends him hard into the corner
though and the ribs are suddenly in agony as we go to a break. Back with
Sheamus cranking on a chinlock with a knee in Cesaro’s back.

They slug it out from their knees and Cesaro takes over with European
uppercuts. A dropkick knocks Sheamus off the top and out to the floor as
Lawler isn’t sure how the ribs are holding up. Cesaro’s big running
European uppercut knocks Sheamus into the barricade and Cesaro gets two
off a high cross body. So much for the selling. The Irish Curse sets up
the Cloverleaf but Cesaro is out before it can go on full. The Crossface
is countered by elbows to the ribs and it’s a Brogue Kick to give Sheamus
the pin at 10:36.

Rating: C+. This was a hard one to grade as they beat each other up for a
long time but the ribs weren’t used for most of the match. The injury
played into the ending though and that’s a plus, but Cesaro casually
hitting a high cross body for two and then just putting a hand on the
ribs isn’t enough for me. That being said, Sheamus is right: Cesaro comes
up short again and it’s been old for a long time.

It’s time for MizTV. This past Monday, Raw turned into Days of Our Lives
with everything happening between Ziggler, Lana and Summer Rae. Oh and
Rusev is in there too somewhere. We get a long recap package, meaning we
see almost the entire thing. Miz’s first guest tonight is Summer Rae,
complete with her CALL TO ME CALL TO ME song. That’s going to be stuck in
my head all day now.

Summer calls Monday unfortunate but admits that there’s more to the
story. Monday night, Dolph kissed her. Miz: “HE KISSED YOU???” It quickly
turned from passion to guilt because she already has the most amazing man
in the world. This brings out Dolph and Lana with Ziggler making fun of



Miz despite things being kind of serious.

Summer accuses Dolph of having something going on with her for months now
and we see a clip of Summer kissing Dolph in June 2014, though it seemed
to be more to tick off Fandango. Yeah remember Fandango? WWE doesn’t
either. Summer says they’ve been together at hotels as recently as last
week and Lana goes after her. Lana storms off and Summer shouts that she
can’t handle the truth.

Bo Dallas vs. R-Truth

Dallas takes him into the corner and slams Truth down before driving
knees into the head. Off to some chinlockery but Truth fights up and gets
two off a side kick. That goes nowhere as Dallas drapes Truth’s feet over
the top rope and twist him down with a suplex spinning neckbreaker for
the pin at 2:37.

Bo gives him another one post match and takes a victory lap.

We look back at Monday’s Beat the Clock Challenge with Charlotte getting
the Divas Title shot at Night of Champions.

Charlotte praises her teammates when the Bellas come up so Nikki can brag
about the record. If there isn’t at least a title defense before that
night, this is going to reach an even lower level of stupid. Thankfully
Charlotte says she’s petitioned the Authority to have their match before
the record is broken. If that is approved, the whole record comes
crashing down. Tick tock Nikki.

Tamina vs. Charlotte

Tamina shoves Charlotte down to start but gets WOOed for her efforts. A
test of strength goes nowhere so Tamina takes her head off with a
clothesline for two. Charlotte comes back by kicking her in the face and
a spear, followed by Natural Selection for the pin at 3:18.

Rating: D+. The match was just there to give Charlotte more momentum, but
the idea of the title match taking place before the record could be the
most interesting thing to happen to this division in a long time. That
is, assuming they take the title off Nikki. Of course it would also make



the first month of the Divas Revolution a total waste of time because the
title was never mentioned, but did I mention how awesome Stephanie’s
introduction of it was? That makes up for the whole thing.

Team Bella comes out to pose.

Long recap of the Cena/Rollins/Sting issues from Monday.

Kevin Owens brags about beating Cesaro twice in a row to silence the
Cesaro Section. That brings him to the next people he wants to be quiet:
the people who are critical of his weight. He isn’t going to change his
diet though. Instead, feed him more. That’s about as good of an idea as
there is for him right now.

Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose vs. New Day

Big E. and Kofi here and this is non-title. Ambrose and Kingston get
things going with Kofi actually punching him into the New Day corner.
Woods wants us to pay attention to the educated fists of one Big E.
Reigns comes in for half of a double suplex on Big E. for two but gets
sent down into the corner as well. It’s time for some trombone playing,
followed by a quickly broken chinlock. E. splashes him in the corner but
eats a big clothesline, allowing the tag off to Ambrose.

Dean cleans house and feeds Kofi in to Reigns for a clothesline. New Day
is knocked outside and Dean dives onto all three as we take a break. Back
with Kofi kicking Dean in the chest and slapping on another chinlock.
Woods: “I HAVE A TROMBONE!” The Big E. splash gets two but Dean avoids a
charge in the corner. He blocks Big E.’s belly to belly superplex and
hits a nice missile dropkick. The nip up doesn’t work so well though in
an unintentionally funny moment.

Reigns comes in to clean house and Jimmy is way too excited. Woods’
distraction lets Kofi grab a rollup for two, earning him a big powerbomb
for the same. Dean sends E. into the barricade as Kofi springboards into
the Superman Punch, drawing in Xavier for the DQ at 12:07.

Rating: C+. This was fine and the ending is a lot better than having the
Dudleyz beat them clean on Monday. New Day gets to hold up the titles and



swear that Kofi was going to kick out while everyone knows they’re lying.
It’s a simple formula, but unfortunately WWE doesn’t know how to keep
that formula from getting repetitive. I really like New Day moving up the
ladder like this though as they’re definitely more than just another tag
team. I mean, can you imagine the Prime Time Players in this role? It
only works with the right kind of act, like New Day.

New Day gets their clocks cleaned (you never want a dirty clock) but Dean
wants more. He wants another shot at Strowman and the Wyatt Family RIGHT
NOW. Bray pops up on screen and says let’s do this at Night of Champions.
Can you hear the footsteps of the apocalypse walking among them in the
form of a black sheep? Run.

Overall Rating: C. Totally acceptable show here with the wrestling being
fine, but above all else we actually got some storyline development for a
change. Now granted it would be better if we had some major matches here
instead of just the announcement of such matches, but I’ll take what I
can get where I can get it. Not a bad show here and that’s more than you
can say about Smackdown most of the time.

Results

Dudley Boyz b. Prime Time Players – 3D to O’Neil

Sheamus b. Cesaro – Brogue Kick

Bo Dallas b. R-Truth – Draping suplex neckbreaker

Charlotte b. Tamina – Natural Selection

Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose b. New Day when Xavier Woods interfered

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4
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Ring of Honor TV – September
2, 2015: I Didn’t Think You
Could Screw Up A Cheeseburger
Ring  of Honor
Date: September 2, 2015
Location: William J. Myers Pavilion, Baltimore, Maryland
Commentators: King Corino, Kevin Kelly

We’re coming up on All-Star Extravaganza where Lethal will again have to
defend both of his titles in one night. That is of course assuming he
makes it out of tonight’s TV Title defense against the powerhouse Hanson,
who is one of the many people in line for a shot at one of the belts.
Let’s get to it.

Adam Page vs. Jay Briscoe

Page has called Briscoe out for a few weeks for reasons that aren’t
really clear. The announcers call Jay Briscoe a legend and one of the all
time greats in Ring of Honor. If you’re talking just titles, Briscoe is
pretty easily a mile ahead of anyone else and really is one of the best
they’ve ever had. Page slaps him in the face instead of shaking hands.
Jay actually offers another handshake and gets slapped one more time.
Some left hands have Adam in trouble and he gets knocked to the floor for
a suicide dive. Page’s young boy Colby Corino hits Jay in the back for
the quick DQ at 1:45.

Page, who never took his vest off, throws a chair at Jay’s head and gives
him the Rite of Passage on a pile of chairs. Mark Briscoe comes out for
the save a few moments too late.
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We recap Dalton Castle vs. Silas Young, which has evolved into a battle
over Castle’s boys.

Castle will be silent no longer and is going to come crashing down on
Silas Young like a thousand foot wave from the hand of Poseidon. The boys
can be on the line, but if Castle wins, Young becomes one of Dalton’s
boys. That makes things more interesting.

Cedric Alexander vs. Caprice Coleman

These two used to be partners. Before the match, Cedric sends manager
Veda Scott to the back so Coleman gets in a verbal jab at her expense.
The livid Cedric gets punched in the face and slammed into a rollup for
one. Veda is still on the floor, which is certainly not a bad thing. She
offers a quick distraction and Cedric kicks Coleman’s head off as we take
a break.

Back with Cedric chopping his former mentor and cutting off a comeback.
Coleman sends him outside for a hurricanrana before bringing Cedric back
in for a second hurricanrana and a near fall. Cedric’s Michinoku Driver
gets two so Veda slips him the wrench, only to have Stokely Carmichael
(Moose’s manager) come out and drop Veda, allowing Moose to take the
wrench away. The distraction lets Coleman come off the top with the Sky
Splitter (Rough Ryder) for the pin at 8:08.

Rating: C-. I have no idea why I’m supposed to care about either of these
guys. They’re both very stereotypical Ring of Honor guys: good enough
hands in the ring but lacking presence and any reason for me to be
interested in either of them. Veda is much more interesting than both of
them, but that’s not really saying much.

Moose KO’s Cedric with the wrench. Prince Nana comes out and hands
Coleman an envelope.

Brutal Bob Evans vs. Cheeseburger

This is one of those feuds that just won’t die. Evans swears at
Cheeseburger to start so Cheeseburger ducks a chair shot and hits a flip
dive off the barricade to start. They get inside and Evans begs off, only



to send Cheeseburger into the corner. Evans pulls Cheeseburger up at two
so he can keep up the beating. A shoulder block gets two for Bob but
Cheesburger kicks away from the mat. Bob heads outside to load up a table
but Cheeseburger smacks him off the apron and through the table instead,
earning a countout.

Rating: D-. What a waste of time. They really hammered in the idea here
and it’s not a very good one. These two have been feuding for months and
I have no reason to care. Cheeseburger is smaller than Spike Dudley and
comes off as a waste of time more than anything else. Total waste of
time.

Jay Lethal promises to beat Hanson so badly tonight that Hanson’s dog is
going to run away and Hanson is going to lose his house. I loved that
line.

TV Title: Hanson vs. Jay Lethal

Lethal is defending and Bobby Fish, who will be facing the winner of this
at All-Star Extravaganza, is on commentary. Hanson throws Lethal around
to start and kicks his head off with a big boot. The champ’s chops have
no effect so Truth Martini offers a distraction, allowing Lethal to
dropkick him out to the floor. A suicide dive from the champ takes us to
a break.

Back with Lethal snapping Hanson’s throat across the top rope by the
beard and slapping on a chinlock. That goes nowhere so Hanson comes back
with a nice gutwrench slam. A cartwheel into a clothesline gets two on
Jay as the announcers talk about the grind of being a double champion.
That’s how you tell stories on commentary instead of talking about
England winning some competition in some sport that isn’t clearly
defined.

Hanson’s Bronco Buster is countered with a raised boot, followed by Jay’s
top rope elbow for two. Hanson tries his Lethal Injection and only kind
of botches it, followed by a moonsault which hits Lethal’s knees. Fish
brings up the obvious point: shouldn’t that hurt Letha’s legs? Two
straight Lethal Injections (the Tajiri handspring into a Diamond Cutter.
Doing it twice doesn’t make it any less stupid looking) retain Jay’s



title at 11:27.

Rating: C-. Just ok here as it was mainly a quick challenge for Lethal to
get out of the way. You have to let him win a match or two like this
every now and then, especially when Lethal has a bunch of bigger matches
coming up. I really liked the announcers talking about how Lethal is
trying to do too much as that is the most logical place to take the
story.

Lethal talks trash about ReDRagon so Fish gets on the apron and is
quickly joined by Kyle O’Reilly (a future World Title contender).
Roderick Strong comes out to stare Lethal down as well and the champ runs
off to end the show.

Overall Rating: D+. I’m having a really hard time caring about a lot of
these stories. Lethal’s stuff is more about getting to the point where he
collapses under the weight of everything he’s trying to do. That can make
for a good long story but it’s not working for a one off week. The rest
of the matches didn’t do much for me, save for the opener which set up
something interesting down the line. These stories aren’t doing it for
me, but I had a really good time with the Tag Team Title stuff, mainly
because it was all self contained and I didn’t need to see a bunch of
other shows to get the idea. Easily fixed, but not a great show.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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Impact Wrestling – September
2, 2015: I Hated This Show
Impact  Wrestling
Date: September 2, 2015
Location: Impact Zone, Orlando, Florida
Commentators: Josh Matthews, D’Angelo Dinero

It’s full on war now as the Global Force roster attacked several TNA
wrestlers last week with Karen Jarrett revealing that she was behind the
attacks on Drew Galloway and Bully Ray in recent weeks. In addition to
the invasion, it’s almost time for Bound For Glory, which really hasn’t
been set up yet. Let’s get to it.

The Hardys and Ethan Carter III arrived earlier. Carter defends against
Matt Hardy tonight and if he retains, Jeff Hardy is Carter’s personal
assistant.

We recap Karen Jarrett being revealed as the evil mastermind last week.

The Jarretts lead the GFW roster to the ring. Jeff talks (again) about
returning on June 24 and being inducted into the Hall of Fame. He brags
about all the success the GFW/TNA show had but Karen cuts him off to
explain that she did everything for all the hard work her husband has put
in for GFW. Yes she set these wheels in motion and had Chris Adonis take
out Bully Ray. Jeff is building a new empire and no one in the back can
compete with these boys. Adonis issues an open challenge to anyone in the
back so here’s Lashley.

Lashley vs. Chris Mordetzky

Lashley throws him down to start and then drops Chris with a clothesline.
The Mordetzky Lock (full nelson) is quickly countered into a full nelson
slam but Mordetzky nails a Polish Hammer (double ax handle to the chest)
to take over. We hit the chinlock before they head outside with Lashley
being sent into the steps. Back in and a butterfly suplex seems to annoy
Lashley more than hurt him. A double clothesline puts both guys down and
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it’s Lashley up first with a German suplex. The spear is countered into a
spinebuster but Lashley easily blocks the full nelson. Now the spear
connects but here’s GFW for the DQ at 8:57.

Rating: D+. Totally meh match here as this was nothing to see and just a
match to show that Mordetsky is part of GFW’s roster. I still have no
reason to care about a group of people who have been around for a month
and range from no one interesting to WWE rejects. Nothing to see here.

Lashley gets destroyed so here are the Wolves for a failed save. Jeff
says bring out the surprise so here she is with the Tag Team Title Feast
or Fired briefcase. She says Magnus gave it to her, which apparently you
can just do.

Tag Team Titles: Wolves vs. Brian Myers/Trevor Lee

Wait a minute because Earl Hebner won’t do it, earning him a right hand
from Jeff. Another referee is forced to ringside and the match is on.
Trevor dropkicks Edwards down for two as this is actually a regular match
for a change. Myers comes in for a slam of his own but the Wolves come
back with stereo submission holds, only to break them up to go after
Sonjay Dutt. Myers brings in a pipe but the distraction lets Lee blast
Davey with the briefcase for the pin and the titles at 2:35. There’s your
token title win to make this invasion IMPORTANT.

Bobby Roode only cares about winning the King of the Mountain Title
tonight.

Long recap of everything that just happened.

Ethan Carter III talks about his love of stories and how tonight, Matt’s
story of going for the World Title ends tonight.

King of the Mountain Title: PJ Black vs. Bobby Roode

Black is defending and Roode stops to brag about being a TNA original.
This is TNA’s house and Roode is bringing the title home. It’s a brawl on
the floor to start as Matthews mistakenly says Black won the title last
week. They get inside for some chops but Black blocks a suplex and sends
Roode outside for a suicide dive. A springboard clothesline drops Roode



and we take a break. Back with Roode winning a slugout and getting two
off a spinebuster.

The Roode Bomb is broken up and Gabriel gets two off a reverse DDT.
Black’s top rope Lionsault hits knees though and Roode slaps on the
Crossface, only to have Dutt come out for a distraction. It doesn’t work
this time though as Roode puts the Crossface back on. Drew Galloway takes
Dutt out and Black….is free because Roode let it go for no apparent
reason. Black’s springboard is countered into the Roode Bomb for the pin
and the title at 13:15.

Rating: C+. The match was fine but what does this title change mean? That
would be nothing, because the title has no important lineage and has been
thrown out there for some meaningless changes. It’s the old Russo idea
that you can get people to care because the title changes without the
idea of making people care about the title in the first place.

Post match GFW chases Roode off and Jeff rants about everything going on
here. Cue Dixie and OH DEAR GOD SHUT UP! They’re going back and forth
about stabbing each other in the back and all the mistakes each other has
made like ANYONE cares. Jeff brings up his ownership stake and Dixie
proposes a winner take all match. Jeff agrees and Drew Galloway comes out
to be on Dixie’s team. Drew wants to stand up for TNA and the Wolves and
Lashley come out to join him in Team TNA.

Dinero and Matthews talk about what just happened.

Here’s the returning Kenny King with a mic in hand. He’s been going
through an identity crisis in the last year but now he’s just here on his
own. Kenny doesn’t want to be the kind of guy who jumps someone from
behind and uses a numbers advantage to beat someone down. He issues an
open challenge to anyone from any roster to come fight him right now.

Bram vs. Kenny King

Bram goes right after King to start but Kenny takes him down with a nice
dive. He tries it once too often though and eats a clothesline to give
Bram control. King comes back with a running elbow in the corner,
followed by an enziguri to put Bram in the corner. Bram ducks another



dive though and the Brighter Side of Suffering gives Bram the pin at
3:37.

Rating: D+. So King comes back, turns face, and loses in less than four
minutes. That being said, this match was nothing to see but it calmed me
down a lot after the stupid hostile takeover stuff had me losing my mind.
This was something different than that one big story, though it was
stupid in its own way.

The Hardys say Matt will win the title. Has there been a more tacked on
feud than this in recent years?

Here’s Velvet Sky with something to say. She’s been keeping to herself
since she got back for a reason. The Knockouts division has been evolving
constantly and so has she. The Dollhouse is out of control and Taryn is
going to pay. Velvet tells Taryn to come out here but she comes up on
screen to say how sick she is of being compared to Velvet as the hot
blonde in TNA.

Taryn has been in movies and on TV but Velvet looks like a Hot Topic
reject. This is Taryn’s house and now she has to play with Taryn’s dolls.
Cue the Dollhouse, who quickly beats Tarn down. Angelina Love and Madison
Rayne come out and yes, the Beautiful People are back.

Video on Matt Hardy vs. Ethan Carter III in Full Metal Mayhem, which of
course set up tonight’s regular match.

Dixie gives Team TNA their pep talk. It’s Lethal Lockdown in two weeks
for full control.

TNA World Title: Matt Hardy vs. Ethan Carter III

Ethan is defending and if Matt loses, Jeff Hardy is Ethan’s personal
assistant. Josh: “EC3 and Matt Hardy have been rivals for quite some
time.” No Josh, they haven’t been. Feeling out process to start until
Matt hits a running Diamond Cutter (called a neckbreaker) for two. A big
clothesline puts the champion on the floor and it’s off to a break. Back
with Carter missing a middle rope elbow but putting on a sleeper.

Matt fights up and nails some clotheslines, followed by the Side Effect.



The referee gets bumped off the Twist of Fate attempt though and there’s
no one to count. A belt shot to Matt’s head gets two because Matt WILL
NOT DIE, which seems to be code for WILL NOT STOP DRAGGING OUT OBVIOUS
ENDINGS. Jeff gets in a cheap shot on Carter to give Matt two but they
ram heads and Carter falls on top for two. Tyrus grabs Matt’s leg and
gets chaired by Jeff, only to have Ethan hit a TKO on Matt for two more.
The referee gets distracted again and a low blow and sunset flip retain
Carter’s title at 13:17.

Rating: C. Wow you know what that wasn’t? Epic. You know why it wasn’t?
Because they did the big gimmick match three weeks ago and this company
is too stupid to figure out that they shouldn’t do things in that order.
The match was fine but I have no reason to care about Matt Hardy as a
lame duck challenger before we get to the Bound For Glory and whatever
they have planned there.

Jeff now has to work for Carter and is forced to raise the champ’s hand
to end the show.

Overall Rating: F. I’ve sat through a lot from TNA over the years. I
survived Immortal, THEY, all of Russo’s nonsense and Dixieland. Tonight,
for the first time, I got mad at them over how bad things got. This
invasion is one of the worst written, lamest attempts at doing something
that I’ve ever seen. Case in point: if the blowoff is in two weeks, the
whole story lasted five shows. Even the WWF InVasion, one of the most
botched stories ever, ran several months before the big ending.

Instead, TNA has decided that we care about the power struggle (because
they’re too stupid to run ANYTHING BUT A POWER STRUGGLE) between Jeff and
Dixie, leaving Ethan Carter III, a guy who could have been a much bigger
deal for them, fighting the Hardys in a midcard feud. We’re a month away
from Bound For Glory and their big story is going to be blown off on TV
two weeks beforehand.

If TNA is going down, and I’m sure they won’t because these morons
somehow back their way into deal after deal to keep this mess going
another six months, they’re going out as only they can: with no idea of
how to run a good show, bad storytelling, stupid decisions, and the wrong



people on top because those people think the fans care about them. This
was a disaster and I absolutely hated it.

Results

Lashley b. Chris Mordetzky via DQ when the GFW roster interfered

Brian Myers/Trevor Lee b. Wolves – Lee pinned Richards after a briefcase
to the head

Bobby Roode b. PJ Black – Roode Bomb

Bram b. Kenny King – Brighter Side of Suffering

Ethan Carter III b. Matt Hardy – Sunset flip

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

NXT – September 2, 2015: One
More For Dusty
NXT
Date:  September 2, 2015
Location: Full Sail University, Winter Park, Florida
Commentators: Rich Brennan, Corey Graves
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The focus goes back on the tag teams tonight as we begin the Dusty
Classic. This is a tag team tournament for a prize to be announced and
with most of the participants to be announced as well. The idea is to
have the past, present and future of NXT involved to honor the spirit of
Dusty Rhodes. Let’s get to it.

The opening video hypes up the tournament and talks about paying tribute
to the Dream.

Opening sequence.

Dusty Rhodes Tag Team Classic First Round: Ascension vs. Rhyno/Baron
Corbin

Rhyno runs Viktor over to start but Viktor rolls into a shoulder to put
Rhyno down. Konor and Corbin come in but a quick double shoulder drops
Baron. The double teaming doesn’t last long though and Viktor is sent
shoulder first into the post, allowing Rhyno to get some shots in. Back
to Corbin as it seems the Ascension are the faces here. Konor gets the
hot tag and cleans house on Baron before avoiding a Gore. Corbin breaks
up the Fall of Man though and Rhyno Gores Konor for the pin at 5:39.

Rating: D. This was an awkward match with both teams looking a bit off.
It’s also very telling that the Ascension can’t even get a win over a
thrown together team where the members don’t even get along down in NXT.
They’ve just died since they got called up to the main roster and WWE has
no issues with it.

Neville and Solomon Crowe are in the tournament. They’re both excited but
Solomon freaks Neville out a bit.

Nia Jax is still coming.

Alexa Bliss vs. Blue Pants

Bliss takes Blue Pants down for a beating to start and throws her to the
mat by the hair. Pants gets rammed into the buckle and a kick to the back
sets up an armbar. Back up and Pants fires off some kicks and a northern
lights suplex gets two. She misses a charge in the corner though and the
Sparkle Splash gives Alexa the pin at 3:34.



Rating: C-. Total squash but that was exactly what it was supposed to be.
Bliss is the evil mastermind and Blue Pants is nothing more than a cult
favorite who can only win matches through interference. There’s no point
in having her win here when she just shows up for goofy appearances so
everyone is fine.

Johnny Gargano and Tommaso Ciampa are in Regal’s office when Tyler Breeze
storms in. Tyler demands a spot in the tournament so Regal gives him Bull
Dempsey to face Gargano and Ciampa next week.

Emma says the Divas Revolution isn’t happening without her.

Apollo Crews vs. Martin Stone

Apollo starts fast with an armdrag but Stone clotheslines him down to
take over. Off to a chinlock for a bit before Crews comes back with a
standing enziguri. The gorilla press and standing moonsault put Stone
away at 2:57. Crews looked good but he needs to do something besides just
being all athletic and awesome.

Chad Gable and Jason Jordan say they’ll get to write this tournament’s
history after winning the whole thing.  Neville is flying too close to
the sun and Crowe is going to be forgotten.  Jordan finally says the
Ready Willing and Gable line. Gable is money.

Finn Balor is ready to defend his title in Texas, but first of all he’s
in the Dusty Classic. His partner, Samoa Joe, comes in and says he wants
to win it all. Balor shakes his hand and says he’s ready. So I guess Joe
is going to be the next major challenger.

Eva Marie vs. Billie Kay

We get an Eva chant to start, which I don’t buy as legit for a second.
Eva fires off some shoulders in the corner and grabs a suplex for two. A
seated abdominal stretch is countered by a small package but Eva comes
back with a backsplash (that’s WAY too common a move these days) for two
more. Kay makes a quick comeback with a clothesline and suplex for two of
her own, but the interesting part is the fans booing Eva out of the
building for kicking out. That was awesome in a way. Back up and Sliced



Red #2 beats Kay at 3:45.

Rating: D. Eva is gorgeous and looks great in her gear, has awesome
presence, but above all else, she’s just not that good in the ring. If
they try to push her as a star in the division, the heat is going to be
out of this world. The NXT fans simply do not want her in their company
and it’s not surprising in the slightest.

The Hype Bros and Enzo/Cass argued over what part of New York to
celebrate in after winning last week.

Dusty Rhodes Tag Team Classic: Solomon Crowe/Neville vs. Chad Gable/Jason
Jordan

Gable takes Crowe to the mat to start and easily rolls him around into a
backslide for two. Back up and Crowe counters a leapfrog into a flapjack
(nice move) before it’s off to Neville for a very nice welcome home
reaction. Jordan takes Neville down to the mat with some nice amateur
stuff but Neville flips out of a suplex and sends Jason to the floor as
we take a break. Back with Jordan throwing Solomon down just like he did
to Neville before a wicked overhead belly to belly drops Crowe again.

Gable comes back in and mocks Solomon, even having Jordan fan him off
while Crowe is on the floor. Jordan throws on a chinlock for a bit before
Solomon adds a bow and arrow of his own. The hold is finally broken and
Crowe dives over for the tag, allowing Neville to come in for his usual
fast paced stuff.

Gable pulls Jason to the floor to break up the Red Arrow. That’s fine
with Neville as he dives on both of them with Crowe following with a dive
of his own. Back in and Jordan catches Neville’s next dive and throws him
face first onto the mat. Crowe tags himself in and gets suplexed again,
setting up the Grand Amplitude (the announcers don’t know the name) for
the pin at 12:48.

Rating: C+. Good match here and Crowe tagging himself in might lead to a
heel turn for him, which probably won’t save him but it’s better than
whatever it was he’s been doing for the last few weeks. Neville really
does come off as a star here and you can see what they’re going for with



the superhero idea.

Overall Rating: C+. I liked the show for the most part and they’re making
the tournament feel like a huge deal. That’s exactly what something this
important should be and I love the fact that they’ve made the whole
promotion want to get involved with it. Good stuff here and what is
hopefully the sign of good stuff to come.

Results

Baron Corbin/Rhyno b. Ascension – Gore to Konor

Alexa Bliss b. Blue Pants – Sparkle Splash

Apollo Crews b. Martin Stone – Standing moonsault

Eva Marie b. Billie Kay – Sliced Red #2

Chad Gable/Jason Jordan b. Neville/Solomon Crowe – Grand Amplitude to
Crowe

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:
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And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:
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New Column: The Role He Was
Born To Play
Looking at why not everyone can or should be a World Champion
level wrestler.

http://www.wrestlingrumors.net/kbs-review-the-role-he-was-born
-to-play/40629/

Monday  Nitro  –  April  10,
2000: Kevin Nash Said It Best
Monday  Nitro #235
Date: April 10, 2000
Location: Pepsi Center, Denver, Colorado
Attendance: 9,074
Commentators: Tony Schiavone, Mark Madden, Scott Hudson

It’s kind of hard to preview this show as it’s all about the company
being reset. Russo and Bischoff are coming in to a bigger reception than
Hogan back in 1994 because they’re writers and therefore more important
than anything else. Since WCW is stupid, this is also the go home show
for Spring Stampede, which has nothing set up so far. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Most of the roster is in and around the ring to start. More come out as
this isn’t the most thrilling start. Jeff Jarrett gets to talk first
because we’re just lucky that way. He came here to be the WCW World
Champion but his master plan got derailed by some good old boys who
couldn’t compete in his league. Jeff gets to the point and calls for the
man himself: Vince Russo.
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The Long Island accent with a Russo attached talks about making the WWF
what it was before coming here to beat Vince McMahon at his own game.
Within a few weeks, the new blood of WCW was making a change, but then
the good old boy network kicked in. All the political BS in the back
brought Russo down and all those people are sitting at home watching him
now.

Then they decided that a change had to come and Russo was sent home. Even
some of the wrestlers knew the change would suck. The Radicalz knew it
and left. Scott Steiner knew it and got suspended. Well now the good old
boys network is gone and it’s time for the young guys to rise. This
brings out Bischoff and they hug, giving us the new power team. The good
old boys network screwed both of them over with Bischoff listing Diamond
Dallas Page, Sid Vicious and Hulk Hogan in particular.

We see Sting, Luger, Sid and Page watching on a monitor in the back.
Bischoff goes on about Hogan, even apologizing to everyone in the ring
for how much trouble Hogan caused them. Now Bischoff wants to see the old
guys so here they come. “What’s up Sid? No softball game?”

Page doesn’t know what Eric is smoking so Bischoff tells him to screw
off. Bischoff takes credit for rebuilding Sting’s career as the
announcers sound like they’re in awe of this. A level playing field where
everyone has to earn their spot is promised but first Russo has something
to say to Ric Flair. After promising to wipe Flair off the bottom of his
shoe, Russo drops the bombshell: all titles are vacant.

The bored crowd chants for Goldberg as Sid says he won’t give up his
title. Bischoff comes up to him and threatens the end of Sid’s career.
“What’s the matter Sid? Can’t find your scissors?” Madden: “WOW!” The
fans are silent so Bischoff repeats the line. Amazingly enough, the fans
are still silent. Sid finally hands it over and Eric announces that all
champions will be crowned at Spring Stampede.

That one part where Bischoff mentioned an inside reference and no one
reacted sums up this show thing. This was a twenty minute segment made up
almost entirely of insider stories and statements that went over the
heads of probably 98% of the audience. What good old boys network is he



talking about and how did they ruin what Russo had going on? Yeah I know
what they’re talking about because it’s 2015 and this is all ancient
history. How many people had any idea what they were talking about in
2000? Also of course ignore the fact that this is Russo yet AGAIN blaming
everyone else for his ideas bombing.

This was a long segment to set up the new Russo and Bischoff regime and
let them get in their shots at Vince and all of their other enemies (read
as anyone else who has ever had a different idea) as the fans are left
sitting there wondering what in the world is going on. Finally, it really
doesn’t instill me with confidence when the new writers who are supposed
to save the company are basically saying “yeah this is too complicated
for us to fix so let’s just reset the whole thing instead of booking our
way out of it.” That’s quite the opening impression.

Hogan arrives.

During the break, all the wrestlers in the ring left.

Sting and Hogan talk about what just happened and Sting says Bischoff
might as well have just kicked Hogan between the legs. Sting: “I’m not
ribbing you.”

WCW World Title Tournament Semi-Finals: Diamond Dallas Page vs. Total
Package

This isn’t a tournament for the title, but rather a tournament to face
Jeff Jarrett for the title on Sunday. Page’s music stops halfway through
his entrance and he has no pyro. Because he has to prove himself you see.
Prove himself in the World Title tournament he’s already in that is.

Luger, as in the guy who was out most of last year and hasn’t had an
important win since Halloween Havoc, doesn’t have music either as he
comes to the ring as one of five potential World Title winners. It’s ten
minutes after the promise of a level playing field and they’re already
defying their own logic. In case you’re wondering, Page’s last major win
would probably be……well also at Halloween Havoc.

The match starts slow with both guys looking like they’re in their 40s



who are out there for a healthy paycheck. The announcers ignore the match
to talk about Bischoff riding Hogan’s coattails in another argument that
no common fan would care about. Luger stomps Page in the corner and
chokes with a boot as Madden makes fun of Page as is his custom.

Some backbreakers have Page in trouble AND IT’S ANGLE TIME! Buff Bagwell
comes out with full music and pyro to distract Luger, allowing Page to
get in a low blow. Tony: “What’s going to happen next in this program?
It’s only segment two!” Luger and his gonads of steel shrug off the low
blow and Page gets powerslammed, only to have Buff go after Liz for a
distraction. That would be the second distraction of the match and it
allows Page to Diamond Cut Luger for the pin. He gets about half a second
of music before they cut it off again.

Rating: D-. Oh man this show is going to SUCK. They had a four and a half
minute match between two veterans who have to prove themselves and it
took two distractions and a no sold low blow to put Luger down. This is
going to be the old Russo idea of running an angle or three in every
match because the fans are too stupid to just watch a match without some
bonus entertainment to carry them through. Oh and great: we might even
get Luger vs. Bagwell out of this. Again. For like the dozenth time.

Hogan can’t find Bischoff.

Hennig asks Russo why he isn’t in the World Title scene. Russo gives him
Jarrett tonight and if he wins, he gets in the World Title match on
Sunday. So there are officially three semi-final matches for two spots in
a final? Now they’re ignoring the laws of numbers.

Here’s Tank Abbott to say he’s a shootfight and not a wrestler. Well
we’ve known that for months but at least it’s confirmed. Tank came here
for Goldberg and what a coincidence that Goldberg got hurt the week Tank
arrived. Starting tonight, he’s going to beat up innocent bystanders
until Goldberg comes back. First up: Mark Madden, who loses his shirt in
the beating.

Jarrett tells Russo that it better be good.

Kidman tells Torrie he wants to do this.



Hogan is given directions to Bischoff’s office. These three scenes took a
combined 15 seconds.

Hogan finds Bischoff and they talk in an office.

Here’s Kidman with a microphone. He feels like he’s been handed a get out
of jail free card because he and the rest of the New Blood (of course
it’s an official thing now) have been held down by the old guys. Kidman
wants to talk about Hulk Hogan, who has been talking about him a lot
lately. Hogan doesn’t have the heart and talent that Kidman have and it’s
taken all those years of spotlight to give Hogan that grotesque orange
tan. He calls Hogan out and wouldn’t you know it, Hogan is walking past a
monitor in the back.

Hogan comes out and thankfully Hudson explains what the heck Kidman is
talking about, because Kidman certainly didn’t go into details about it.
Again: WCW assumes that all of the fans are on the internet reading
everything. Hogan says Kidman gives the young guys in this business a bad
name. He brings up Torrie and Kidman goes after him, which Tony declares
as the world turning upside down.

They fight to the floor with Hogan getting the better of it (expected)
and beating Kidman up even more back inside. Cue Bischoff with a chair.
Hogan runs his hand over his eyebrow and gets hit with the chair, drawing
blood right where his hand went over the eyebrow. I remember seeing that
as a kid and yelling at my TV how fake it looked. Kidman gets a cover and
pin with Bischoff counting the three, in what is probably the only time
Hogan lays down for him, or anyone for that matter.

Ric Flair arrives.

Hogan wants Bischoff and Kidman and swears a lot.

Flair watches the opening segment in the back and comes to the ring. Ric
talks about Russo growing up as a Flair fan (not likely in New York but
whatever) and now he thinks Flair is old. In this town, Brian Griese
(current Denver Broncos quarterback) throws a lot of touchdown passes but
that doesn’t make fans forget about John Elway because in this town,
Elway is the man. Flair was always great at throwing in the sports



analogies and getting easy pops (not a bad thing) for them.

Bischoff has the guts to walk up to come to Ric face to face and he isn’t
wasting money on attorneys again, so get out here right now. Instead
Flair gets Scott Steiner, who calls Flair’s teeth crooked. All of the
WWF’s current champions came from WCW (no, they didn’t) because Flair and
company ran them off. Steiner puts in some fake teeth to do a Flair
impression, allowing Shane Douglas to return and attack Flair.

Kevin Nash returns on crutches.

Bret Hart is in the crowd.

Flair is looking for Douglas.

As luck would have it, Douglas is with Gene, who gets more emotional than
you’ll ever see him over what Shane just did. Douglas says that was the
beginning of Flair’s road and he’s going to do whatever he wants.

WCW World Title Tournament Semi-Finals: Sid Vicious vs. Sting

Now this would be the semi-finals to advance to the final for the final
as opposed to the semi-final for the final. Got that? These guys get
their music all the way to the ring because Russo and Bischoff have
already forgotten that story. Sting sidesteps a charge to start and kicks
Sid onto the turnbuckle, setting up a splash to send Sid outside. Sid
comes back and mocks the crowd a bit as I had already forgotten he turned
heel a few weeks ago. Back in and Sting’s splash hits knees (not feet as
Tony calls them) to keep Sid in control.

A cobra clutch slam gets two before a double clothesline puts both guys
down. Cue the Wall with a table and the referee gets put down. Sid
powerbombs Sting (now the Millennium Bomb. I kind of dig that name
actually) but gets chaired in the back. Wall chokeslams Sid through the
table and that’s a countout because SID’S BODY LAYING ON A BROKEN TABLE
isn’t enough to make the referee think anything is up.

Rating: D. These two have been having decent to good matches for eleven
years and it took Vince Russo less than seven minutes (longest match of
the night of course) to screw that up. Wall going after Sid could be one



heck of a mess, but at least it’s another young guy getting a push
against a veteran.

Here’s Ric Flair to challenge Shane Douglas for later tonight. Not next
week, not at the pay per view, not at some point in the future. Tonight,
because Russo doesn’t understand what it means to build to a match. That
being said, Flair is the only person here who hasn’t sounded stupid. It’s
almost like he knows what he’s doing.

Hogan is still on a rampage.

Back from a break and Hogan is still on a rampage and beats up Shannon
Moore and Shane Helms for not knowing where Kidman is.

Clip of the Ready to Rumble premiere.

WCW World Title Tournament Semi-Finals: Jeff Jarrett vs. Curt Hennig

I guess this is a tournament match. I mean, the winner goes to the title
match on Sunday so why not. They start brawling in the aisle despite no
personal issue between the two of them. Curt takes him over to the
announcers’ table for a beating before Jeff clotheslines him down inside.
We get the Jarrett sleeper/suplex sequence but here’s the debuting Shawn
Stasiak (formerly Meat in the WWF) to what sounds like Curt Hennig’s old
Mr. Perfect music.

The distraction makes Hennig throw a wild back elbow which Jarrett ducks
and the referee gets bumped. I can’t say it hit the referee because it
didn’t come close but Little Naitch went down anyway. Stasiak comes in
and mostly fails at lifting Hennig up for a fireman’s carry before
dropping him in what can be most accurately described as a reverse F5. It
was so botched that there’s really no describing the move. The Stroke
gives Jeff the pin.

Rating: D+. For those of you counting, this is the third match that has
ended as a result of someone interfering. It’s clear that WCW has decided
they know what we want as wrestling fans and if we object we’re not
giving them enough of a chance. The match could have been good had it
been a match and not a punching fest, but these two are just wrestlers



and no one would want to see that.

Hogan is storming through sky boxes to find Bischoff.

Nash tells someone to get here if they can.

Sting says he is loyalty and he’s coming after Russo’s golden boy on
Sunday.

Ric Flair vs. Shane Douglas

Both guys are in street clothes. They’re quickly on the floor with Ric
firing off chops, followed by a low blow back inside. Hudson goes off
about Douglas talking trash about Flair on the dirt sheets as Shane kicks
Flair low. Cue Russo with a bat to hit Flair and that’s a DQ.

Russo steals Flair’s watch.

Here’s Kevin Nash, who immediately rips on the new bosses who are trying
to be wrestlers and screw over some of the boys. He wants to know what
happened to that sweet little wrestling show we had every Monday? Like,
where is the Dog when you need him? Nash has been talking to Hall, who
wants to come back soon. Neither Bischoff or Russo would be here if not
for he and Hall, especially Russo who they had to save from Shawn
Michaels over and over. This brings out the debuting and reigning ECW
World Champion to beat Nash down. Awesome wants some of this opportunity
that Russo and Bischoff are offering.

Hogan is on the phone in his limo and demanding Kidman soon. The Hummer
(from last summer, now white instead of black) comes up and crushes the
limo. Bischoff and Kidman get out and celebrate.

WCW World Title Tournament Final: Diamond Dallas Page vs. Sting

The winner gets Jarrett on Sunday so Jeff is on commentary. Page is
thrown outside to start before a pair of Stinger Splashes put him down
again. The Deathlock is broken up by an arm in the ropes and Page gets
two off a belly to belly. Jarrett goes after Kimberly so Page head
outside, allowing Vampiro to run in give Sting the Nail in the Coffin. A
Diamond Cutter sends Page to Spring Stampede.



Rating: D. I’m almost done with this show. It’s almost over. If I can get
through a few more minutes, this will finally be over. Then I can watch
ANYTHING ELSE and see a different finish, because it’s clear that we’re
going to be seeing a lot of the same things over and over again and it’s
going to get more and more annoying every week. This was just a brief
workout until the ending happened, as all the matches have been so far.

Jarrett swings the guitar at Page but hits Kimberly instead.

After a break, Jarrett comes out for the closing speech. He talks about
six days before his destiny is fulfilled when he is finally crowned WCW
World Champion. Cue Page to beat Jarrett down but Scott Steiner hits the
ring to make it 2-1. Luger, now a face I guess, comes in to help Page but
Bagwell, Vampiro and Wall came in. By George WE’VE GOT STABLE WARS!!!
Sting’s save doesn’t work as Booker T. (yes T.) comes in to help the New
Blood. The New Blood obliterates the Millionaire’s Club as Russo and
Bischoff come out to watch. They go to leave but an angry Bret Hart is
waiting for them to end the show.

Overall Rating: D-. I can’t call it a failure because they had an idea
but that doesn’t mean it was a well executed idea. Nash summed it up
best: what happened to the wrestling show? It’s very clear that under
Russo and Bischoff, this has stopped being a wrestling show and is now
just a poorly written drama.

The idea of having the youth vs. the old guys is solid, but when the
stuff like “they have to earn their music and pyro” is literally
forgotten fifteen minutes after it starts and the stories are almost all
based around dirtsheets that wouldn’t be frequently read today, those
stories are quickly forgotten. That’s Russo in a nutshell: yeah there are
ideas there, but the ton of horrible stuff on top of them crush any
positives.

Either way, this show was not good. It had a lot going on, but that
doesn’t mean it’s a good show. Spring Stampede feels like it has the
potential to be an even bigger disaster and I’m terrified to think what
we might have to sit through in order to form Russo and Bischoff’s vision
for WCW.



Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Jimmy Snuka Charged With 1983
Murder
http://411mania.com/wrestling/jimmy-snuka-charged-with-murder/

 

This has been rumored for years now and it’s finally happening
32 years later. Snuka already has stomach cancer and there’s a
good chance he could be going down for this too.  This has
really been a bad year for 80s stars but this is a different
kind of bad.
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